
PINEWOOD FIRE DISTRICT
BOARD MEETING

February 18, 2020
1. Call to Order & Pledge of Allegiance: 
Meeting was called to order at 3:00 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance and Roll Call.  

2. Roll Call:

Members Present:

Chairman, Richard Drinen

Clerk, Barbara Timberman 

Member, Patricia Treharne Member, Lois Barnes 


Member, Robert Rose 
A quorum was established.
Staff Present:

Fire Chief, Josh Tope 

        
Office Manager, Mindy Mohler
Captain, Josh Doak
Firefighter, Branden Mohler

Engineer, Derek Day


Firefighter, Garett Hall       
             
Public Present:


Sue Drinen     


         Bob Timberman


             Steve Bowyer
3. Administrative Remarks:
Chairman Drinen stated that he had no administrative remarks. 
4. Audit Report: Saunders Company LTD. Via Phone:
James Saunders was reached via telephone and he gave the board his audit report. He started off by asking the board to turn to page 5 of their audit packets. He said in this letter to the board, it was their opinion after reviewing all 2018-19 fiscal year documents, backup and financial statements that the fire district had sufficient documentation and things were recorded accurately. Next, he asked the board to turn to page 85 and stated they had to write a letter on governmental auditing standards which encompassed internal controls such as our policies and procedures and that they found no deficiencies. He said the next part of that letter was on compliance and other matters such the fire districts ability to follow IRS rules and regulations and stated that they found no instances of non-compliance. Lastly, Mr. Saunders asked the board to turn to page 89 where they would find his report on compliance which states that the fire district spent money where it was budgeted and did not overspend funds. He said that they found the fire district to be in compliance and in good standing on this matter and overall. The board had no further questions for Mr. Saunders. 
5. Approval of Minutes: January 21, 2020:
Minutes approved as presented. 
6. Correspondence: 
Office Manager Mohler reported that she sent around a thank you card from resident Kim Ball.  
7. Financial Reports: 
Chief Tope said that we are at 58.33% through the fiscal year and the expense categories are as follows: 1000 HR Salaries and Overtime is at 63.41%, which is high due to back filling open shifts during the summer when we had 3 employees out due to off the job injury, 2000 Physical Resources is at 38.05%, 3000 Operational Expenses is at 48.75% and Capital Expenditures is at 15.25% leaving the total expenditures for the fiscal year at 50.41%. 
8. Office Managers Report: 

Office Manager Mohler stated that we collected over $8,000 in ambulance revenue which is quite a bit less than in the year prior and the outstanding invoices have dropped back down to a below average level thanks to the hard work of AERO. She stated that Fire Recovery USA has billed for 4 vehicle stabilization calls in total and we received payment for January in February which the board will see revenue for on next month’s reports. Chief Tope reviewed the run log with the board. 
9. Chiefs Report:  
A. Response Exception Reports:
Chief Tope stated we have had a few fair-weather highway calls but nothing exceptional. 
B. Update on Legislative Issues:
Chief Tope reported that there is a new bill in the process of being voted on which would allow fire departments to adjust their millage rate up to $4.25 per $100 of assessed value which is currently set to max out at $3.25 per $100 of assessed value. He said he will update the board when he learns more about it. 
C. Operational Report: 
Chief Tope stated that the County is working on writing a grant that would allow fire districts in Coconino County to be able to do local property cleanup projects to help mitigate fire hazards and then bill the County in order to get payment for their portion of the cleanup projects. He let the board know that in the past its hard for smaller districts such as ours to get approved for grants like this because we do not have a large enough area to qualify. Chairman Drinen stated that in their PPOA meeting the week prior, he asked all of the other local business-heads to write a letter in support of this grant. Chief Tope said he will keep everyone updated. 
Next, Chief Tope said that the department completed captains testing and the department will be making the necessary shift changes in mid-March. He informed the board that we had two reserves leave the district which only leaves us one active reserve. He said that we have an application process open currently in hopes of hiring a few more reserves to fill the open spots. 
Chief Tope reported that we received our county assessment and we received a full 5% increase to the assessed valuations in the area which will help with the upcoming budget. Chief Tope let the board know that Kids Safety Day has been scheduled on Saturday, June 20th and that Firefighter Mohler will be coordinating it. 
Next, Chief Tope said that he, Office Manager Mohler and Member Rose attended the PSPRS conference in January. He stated that they will be coming out with an actuarial tool on their website that will allow the district to calculate what any additional payments to their unfunded liability will do to assisting the district in becoming more funded. He said our district is currently at 3.2 million unfunded. 
Lastly, Chief Tope said that he spoke with Danny Johnson from Core Construction who also brought his bond expert, Tamara, along with him for a quick station assessment. He said that Tamara gave him a great timeline on the bond process and information on how to create a PAC, political action committee. Chief Tope explained that this PAC will be the group that presents the new station information to the community and supports the election process to help get a bond passed. Chief said that it is important to know that once the PAC is created Pinewood Fire District board members and district employees are not allowed to discuss or encourage the passage of the bond. He explained that this was the job of the PAC committee only. Chief Tope said he will let the board know what Tamara says our current bond capacity total would be and explained that this will change as it’s a percentage based on our current assessed valuation total. 
10. DISCUSSION AND VOTE: Change in Chief Tope’s contract:

Chairman Drinen explained that at the prior board meeting the board voted to give Chief Tope a 5% increase to his base pay based on his performance review. He said that Member Treharne still wanted the board to discuss and vote on the change to the term in his contract as that was not done at the last meeting. Chairman Drinen explained to the board that we would be removing “commence employment on July 1st 2018” and replacing it with “continue the employment agreement dated April 17, 2018” and lastly they would be changing the termination agreement date of this current contract from the year “June 30, 2021” to “June 30, 2025.”
Chairman Drinen asked for a motion to accept the new changes to Section 2. A. Term of Chief Topes contract. 


Member Treharne moved, and Member Rose seconded. 



There were no other questions or discussion from the board. 



The motion passed unanimously.
Aye Votes: Chairman Drinen, Clerk Timberman, Member Rose, Member Treharne, and Member Barnes 

11. CALL TO THE PUBLIC: 

There were no public comments. 
The meeting was adjourned at 3:35 P.M.

Next Meeting: March 24, 2020 at 3 P.M.

Respectfully submitted by   ____________________________________________________


       

          (Clerk of the Board, Barbara Timberman)
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